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[Dr. McKinley, message Sometimes Life Seems Unfair] 
Thank you Sherry Hill and welcome to each and every one of you today, it’s 
so great to see you. Thank you for coming. Just in case I missed it a 
little bit earlier today. How many of you are here for the very first time 
today? I just wanna see our first timers. Would you help me to welcome all 
of those who are here coming and checking out Power Lunch for the first 
time. [applause] We’re so glad you’re here and frankly thankful that each 
and every one of you are here and we’re havin a great time each week in 
the Power Lunch. I’m telling you there’s a lot of energy in this room 
today but not any more than was on this platform just a little while ago, 
both in the music that we’ve heard and in Neal Jeffrey. I just gotta say 
if you are ever living with a low battery just get near Neal and he’s got 
a jumper cable that’ll build you up, lift you up, empower your life and 
a…, I promise [applause] you he’s an incredible person and a…, I am very 
grateful to call him my friend. Now you may have to shift your perspective 
a little bit today because a…, we actually only have one of our screens, 
the one on this side, this one’s not working today, we had a, a power 
outage on this side. So we apologize for that but if you’re trying to take 
some notes or wanna see some to the things that I’m a…, trying to relate 
to in terms of the text that we’re looking at today just be sure you look 
this direction, my left, your right and a…, you’ll be able to keep it all 
connected and keep it together. 
 
Not long ago I read a story about a woman who was about to make a flight. 
She went into the airport a little bit early as most of us are having to 
do these days, she went into the newsstand, picked up a newspaper, a 
package of cookies, checked out and went an positioned herself near the 
gateway to go on to her flight. Within just a few moments a man came and 
sat down a…, just at the seat across from her. There was a table between 
them. She was sitting there with her newspaper open, in a matter of 
moments he opened his newspaper, placed his briefcase there near by and as 
they were sitting there she reached over to take one of the cookies out of 
the cellophane wrapper there and she started eating one of those cookies 
and when she reached to get the next cookie out of the package she noticed 
it was over near where he was sitting and that there was a cookie missing 
and she felt a little uncomfortable with what was happening there, but she 
reached over took her package of cookies pulled em back next to her took 
another cookie and started eating and then when she looked over to get the 
next one she noticed that the cookies were now sitting up on top of his 
briefcase, she was incredibly perturbed and frustrated by what was 
happening. Well, as she decided that she would get a cookie she reached 
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over and about that time she noticed he was getting the last cookie out of 
the package and so she just took her newspaper and glared at him. He broke 
the cookie in half, offered her the other half, shrugged his shoulders and 
rather than just blow it off she just managed to gather her things up and 
just to go on and get on the plane. For the next hour and a half on that 
flight she was absolutely boiling, seething mad that someone would come 
and sit down and literally just help themselves to her cookies. Suddenly 
as she was reading she realized she need a pen and she opened her purse 
and when she did there she found her package of cookies [audience 
laughter] inside of her purse. [pause for more laughter] And all of the 
anger and all of the energy and all of the frustration that had gone to 
a…, that man sitting there sharing that seat was suddenly turned back to 
herself and she realized that the problem in life that day was not the guy 
sitting next to her, the problem in life was with her. And you know so 
many times in life, I believe, that when we deal with the subject of 
satisfaction and even more the issue of dissatisfaction in life, one of 
the things that we have to come to terms with is the fact that much of our 
dissatisfaction in life has to do with you and with me and not really with 
everybody and everything else around us. In fact in any search for 
satisfaction, if we’re ever going to come to the place in life where we 
get life together, many times we’ll have to come to the place where we 
change our perspective, where we shift our focus and realize that the 
problem is with me and not with everyone and everything else. 
 
A number of years ago a British paper was circulating a re…, a question 
and they were asking for people to respond and a very wise British pastor 
wrote in response because the question was this; What’s wrong with our 
world? And this is how he responded: 
 
“ Dear Sirs; In response to your question, what’s wrong with our world?” 
 
He simply put: 
 
“I am! You’re truly G. K. Chesterson.” 
 
He said, you know what’s wrong with the world is, it’s me, and it’s a lot 
of people like me who are havin a hard time seeing life right. And one of 
the greatest things that we find in any search for satisfaction is that to 
be satisfied we have to deal with our own dissatisfaction and that begins 
with how we view life and how we see life and how we live life. Now I 
believe that everybody tends to live in one of 5 life-view or viewpoint 
categories of life and that everybody in this room today probably can be 
fitted to one of these 5 categories. 
 
Now let’s talk about the most positive and the most beneficial first of 
all and that is that one of the most positive ways of which you can live 
life is to live life with a spirit of OPTIMISM, of optimism. You know what 
I mean by optimism? Someone who’s up, someone who’s energized, someone 
who’s living at the top and not at the bottom side of the rung of life, 
someone who sees the best in the day, someone who sees that the glass is 
half full, someone who has a sense of excitement and a , and a sense, a 
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sense of purpose in life. Now I know there’s been a lot said about my 
go…my being in Florida and coming here but re…the reality is, is that I 
grew up in Memphis, Tennessee and when I grew up in Memphis I had some 
wonderful life experiences because Memphis is really known for 2 things. 
It’s known for it’s barbeque and it has a different kind of barbeque than 
you have here in Texas and Memphis is known for it’s music. Of course many 
of you know some of the icons who’ve come out of Memphis. Well, I had an 
icon when I was a teenager growing up in Memphis who had a way of kinda 
showing the energy and the excitement of life and someone who loved me 
very much recently brought me one of those icons and I brought it today 
just to share with you a little bit about the spirit of optimism. His name 
is James Brown, now I want everybody to go out of here and to say today 
that I heard David McKinley and James Brown at Power Lunch at Prestonwood 
Baptist Church. Now I want you just to, I want you to just pay attention 
and listen to this, [pause] I Feel Good! That’s it, now that’s optimism 
isn’t it? That’s the spirit of optimism, so good, so good. I got you! 
That’s it huh? All right Mr. James Brown, lets give it up. [applause] You 
see if I ever have a bad day in the future I can just hit James Brown 
there and just remind myself that I need to feel good and so you see 
optimistic people are people who go through life with that kind of song. I 
Feel Good! I’m livin life today, I’m up on life, but of course not 
everybody can sing the song, I Feel Good, because the other life viewpoint 
is not only the viewpoint of optimism, but let’s go to the other end of 
that spectrum and that’s the viewpoint of what? 
 
PESSIMISM, yeah, do you know any pessimistic people, any body in here? 
Anybody sittin next to one? Do you wanna just hold your hand up? No don’t 
do that, don’t do that. But pessimism, and there are a lot of people who 
live with a life view of pessimism. They’re always seeing life at it’s 
worst. They’re always taking life down to it’s lowest level. They’re 
always seeing not the glass half full, but the glass half empty and 
they’re always feeling that all of the world is against them, kinda like 
Eor in the Pooh cartoon series. I love Pooh Corner and all those 
characters cause I think everybody I know fits one of those, your know, 
some of em are tiggers, you know, they’re bouncin up and down and then 
some of em are like Eor, you know old Eor he’s that donkey and he just 
says, “Thanks for noticin.” and when you’re around pessimistic people 
that’s kinda how they are. You know they don’t feel like they got a whole 
lot to contribute or give to life and when you do anything they just 
kinda, thanks for noticin, you know, pessimism and it’s a life view that 
many people are driven by and then there’s not only optimism and 
pessimism… 
 
But then there is the life view of CYNICISM and when people are cynical 
they have, as though it were, a life with sharp edges. They’re always 
cutting into things, they’re always taking it down to where life tends to 
hurt and at the base level. They’re, they’re attitude about life is sort 
of who cares and what matters in life and we live in a world that’s filled 
with a lot of people who have a life view of cynicism. 
 
And then of course, there is CRITICISM, criticism. Criticism is beyond the 
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pessimistic person who simply doesn’t see the best in life, but these are 
looking for everything that could or would be wrong in life. They’re sorta 
like a…, old grandfather who was asleep and the kids put limburger cheese 
on his mustache and he woke up after a nap and he’s, sniff, sniff, somein 
stinks, sniff, sniff, this room stinks. He goes outside, sniff, sniff, the 
whole world stinks. And there’re a lot of people who are just livin with 
stinky cheese in their life, everything stinks because they have a life 
view of criticism. 
 
But if you’re gonna balance your life, it’s not only true that optimism is 
good and pessimism is bad, cynicism is what many people feel and that 
criticism is how a lot of people live. The fact of life is, is that if you 
and I are gonna live life and if we’re ever gonna be satisfied then to a 
large degree the satisfaction of life is gonna be adopting a perspective 
that is simply called REALISM. Realism, what is life really like and then 
how do I need to respond to it? In other words I’m willing to face the 
facts, the fears and even the failures of my life honestly and then to 
adjust my attitudes and to adjust my ambitions accordingly. Well it 
wouldn’t surprise you to know that in a life management seminar dealing 
with the topic of, A Search For Satisfaction, that an ancient king by the 
name of Solomon in this search realized that he had to do some adjusting 
to his perspective because as he assessed life he’d been dealing with the 
fact that life so often seemed unfair. Life wasn’t always the way he 
wanted it to be. Life was as it was but it wasn’t always how he planned it 
or hoped that it would be and for all of the different things that he 
tried and plugged into and connected with, he kept finding himself coming 
up short and empty. So he began to realize that maybe the problem wasn’t 
just in the world around him, maybe there was something wrong with him and 
in the 9th chapter of the book of Ecclesiastes, the 9th chapter of this 
personal life journal, Solomon began to discuss this issue of how he saw 
life and some adjustments that he needed to make in his perspective and as 
a result of that he began to make some major progress in the discovery of 
how to deal with life. He moved from the surface stuff of pleasure and 
popularity and money and he began to go a little bit deeper in trying to 
investigate and to discover, how can I bring satisfaction and meaning to 
my life? And when he started dealing with some of the deeper issues, he 
came to a very simple and yet a very important issue when he thought about 
how life seemed unfair and this is how he described it in Ecclesiastes 
chapter 9. If you wanna look at the screen I’m gonna try to read it here 
for you, he says: 
 
1This too I carefully explored, even though the actions of the godly and 
wise people are in God’s hands, no one knows whether or not God will show 
them favor in this life. 2The same destiny ultimately awaits everyone 
whether they are righteous or wicked, good or bad, ceremonially clean or 
unclean, religious or irreligious… 
 
Look at this! 
 
3…life leads to… 
 



                                 Sometimes Life Seems Unfair   5  

             6/28/16  pjy 

What? 
 
…death… 
 
And that is it. He said you know I started thinking about how life seems 
unfair and as I thought about all of the things that seem unfair in life I 
had to come to the fact that no matter how I compare life, rich, poor, 
religious, irreligious, ultimately in the end I have to come to the same 
conclusion and the conclusion is that death is unavoidable and coming to 
that conclusion was a major part of being able to begin to look at life in 
the right way and to get the right perspective. I’m absolutely convinced 
ladies and gentlemen that one of the most important things that we ever 
have to do in life is to come to terms with death, because the way that 
you view death will determine how you live your life and so it’s a very 
important thing to deal with the reality that no matter who you are, no 
matter what you have, no matter what you do in life, that everybody has to 
deal with the ultimate issue of death. I don’t know if you’ve seen the 
latest statistics but they’re out, one out of one people die. I hate to 
break that to you at this nice lunch meeting today when you’re tryin to 
feel good. But the reality is that’s life, that’s realism and so coming to 
terms with that realism we begin to try to deal with the issue of that in 
life. I know we don’t like to think about death, talk about death. Next 
time you have a coffee break just walk into a group of your fellow 
employees and take a cup of coffee and say, I’ve been thinkin about death. 
[pause for slight audience laughter] I promise you, you’ll be standing all 
alone in just a matter of moments. 
 
It was Woody Allen who said: 
 
“I’m not afraid to die, I just don’t wanna be there when it happens.” 
 
Heh, [slight audience laughter] that’s pretty good isn’t it? You see we 
struggle to gain a greater understanding of what life is about and about 
how life works. Solomon said, I had to come to terms with the fact that no 
matter how life seemed to me, the reality is that in the end I was gonna 
have to face death and so with that insight, with that understanding, 
Solomon came to the realization that life seems unfair because of an 
unavoidable outcome. It feels unfair because ultimately it doesn’t matter 
what you do or what you accomplish, everyone faces this outcome called 
death and the reality of that should change how we live life. 
 
It’s a very interesting story about a man who was out on a seashore and 
suddenly a lamp washed ashore. He was so excited to find this lamp, this 
Aladdin’s lamp. He took the lamp and he began to rub it and just about 
that time, poof, a Genie came out. The Genie said I’ve come to grant you 
the one remaining wish that’s in this lamp, you can have anything that 
your heart desires, anything that you want, just ask and it will be yours. 
The man thought for just a moment about what he would like and what he 
would do and finally he said, I’ve got it. He said, “I want a copy of the 
local newspaper business section dated one day from today.” In others 
words one year from today, not one day but one year from today. And just 
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like that, poof, the Genie was gone, a copy of the newspaper came floatin 
down there on the shore. He picked up that newspaper, he looked there, he 
said, you know what with this I can’t make a bad choice, with this I can’t 
go wrong, I can choose all of my investments for the next year based on 
what’s gonna happen and he said, I am gonna be the richest, most powerful 
man in the world and with that he sat back there along the beach, put the 
paper down in his lap, leaned back to think of the incredible wonder of 
what life was gonna be like, looked up and noticed that on the back of 
that business section was on the obituary and guess who’s name was on the 
top of the list? [pause for slight audience reaction] See it’s a reality. 
 
So what did Solomon say? He said life has an UNAVOIDABLE OUTCOME it seems 
unfair, so what should I do? How should I live? Listen to what he wrote in 
his journal. In chapter 9 he said: 
 
Seize life, eat bread with gusto, drink your drink with a robust heart. Oh 
yes, God takes pleasure in your pleasure. Dress festively every morning… 
 
A few of you have taken that to heart. 
 
…don’t skimp on colors and scarves. Relish life with your spouse of your 
love and each and every day of your precarious life, for each day is God’s 
gift… 
 
And then he said: 
 
…enjoy life. 
 
I know that’s hard for some people in this room to believe that you would 
read that in the Bible, because most people tend to think that when the 
Bible talks about life it only talks about rules and regulations, 
limitations and restrictions. But I want you to know that the wisest man 
who ever lived, who did the greatest search that was ever done to find 
satisfaction, ultimately said, you wanna know what you need to do? Because 
of the unavoidable outcome of death, you need to live life and you need to 
enjoy life and you need to see everyday as a gift that you get from God 
and he said the…coming to terms with the unavoidable outcome helps you to 
realize the value of every day that you have. So I say it again I believe 
that the knowledge of death either brings out the best or the worst in 
every one of us. You see life seems unfair because there is an unavoidable 
outcome. 
 
But he made another observation and that is that life seems unfair because 
of UNPREDICTABLE CHALLENGES. You know, it’s okay to sit here and talk 
about the fact that we all know that some day we’re gonna die and that we 
need to live life as an adventure, but the problem is, is that no matter 
how you live life it’s not an endless series of achievements and 
advancements. Instead life has a whole lot of gaps in it and instead of 
always feeling that I’m achieving and that I’m advancing the reality is, 
is that because my clock is ticking as we talked about a few weeks ago 
when I begin to fail and falter when my dreams aren’t realized, when I 
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don’t feel that I’m progressing or succeeding then what ends up happening 
in life is I begin to panic and anxiety picks up and depression kicks in 
and I begin to feel that my life is being stretched and yet my life is 
being lost and while I’m trying to live with the real knowledge that I 
better treasure every day. The fact that I wear a wristwatch and I look in 
a calendar reminds me that birthdays happen and as a result life is not 
always and endless stream of successes. He says in his journal 
Ecclesiastes 9:11: 
 
I took another walk around the neighborhood and realized that on this 
earth, as it is, the race is not always to the swift, nor the battle to 
the strong, nor satisfaction to the wise, nor riches to the smart, nor 
grace to the learned. 
 
“Sooner or later”  quote, “Bad luck hits us all.” 
 
You see he said, I had to stop and look at life and realize not only that 
there’s an unavoidable outcome but that there are some unpredictable 
challenges and the reality is, is that life isn’t just a stream of 
successes it’s not just the achievements that I desire and the reality is 
all of us have to deal with some hardness. When life is hard life changes. 
He said in Ecclesiastes 9, verse 12, people can never predict when hard 
times might come: 
 
…like a fish in a net or birds in a snare, people are often caught by 
sudden tragedy. 
 
See you can’t always predict how life may change. Suddenly things change 
in life. In a moment, a phone call, a turn of the page of the calendar, 
life changes. A turn of the phone call…don’t do that, I hate it when my 
tongue gets tangled up or as I say my tang gets tungled up and my thoughts 
get ahead of my words and are you still with me out there? Can you please 
be forgiving and let’s get back on this together, will that work? The 3 
categories of trouble in life, three categories, everybody in this room is 
in one of these 3 categories. There are people in this room who right now 
in your life are in trouble, you know, maybe some friends know it, maybe 
everybody who’s around you knows it. Some of you are in trouble. There’s 
are others of you who are in this room who are coming out of trouble, heh, 
you know you are finally seeing the light of day, you’re finally beginning 
to think that life is gonna get better. But not only is it true that 
you’re in trouble and coming out of trouble, the reality is there are 
others of you in this room who are getting ready to go into trouble, got 
bad news for you today. And the reality is, is that every person in this 
room is somehow or another connected to trouble. You’re either in it, 
you’re comin out of it or you’re getting ready to go into it, but the 
reality is, is that life seems unfair because it keeps presenting me with 
so many unpredictable challenges and I’m always striving and I’m always 
struggling. But in the midst of the strife and the struggle, Solomon said, 
you know I’ve learned some things and I’ve learned some things about the 
challenges of life and I take you back just for a moment to that passage 
we read just a moment ago where he said that: 
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…race is not always to the swift, nor the battle to the strong, or 
satisfaction to the wise, or riches to the smart, or grace to the learned… 
 
What was he saying in all of this? Well, I think I can summarize it in 3 
statements. 
 
Number 1: He was saying that my ability does not provide automatic access 
to satisfaction. You need to write that down ladies and gentlemen. Your 
ability will not provide automatic access to satisfaction and success. 
There are a lot of people with a lot of abilities who are really miserable 
in life, because it’s not just in having ability that you have access to 
success, it’s in the application, the utilization of that ability and then 
even in that it’s still in being able to face the challenges, the problems 
and the troubles of life that come. Many capable people fail and if you 
are a person who is frustrated because you’re capable and you have failed, 
then you need to get over it, because capable people fail. The issue is, 
what are you gonna do with your failure? How are you gonna look at it? Are 
you gonna understand how it fits into the bigger picture of life and can 
you begin to use those failures to begin to be a part of a launching pad 
of future successes. 
 
Secondly: I believe he was saying that my opportunity will not provide 
access to satisfaction and success. Maybe you have opportunity, but 
opportunity can be missed. Some of you have had much more opportunity in 
this room than anyone else in this room and yet opportunity in and of 
itself does not automatically guarantee that you’re gonna be successful or 
that you are gonna be satisfied. Some of the people who’ve had the most 
beautiful silver spoons in their mouths have been people who have had the 
most tarnish and tasteless life, because opportunity does not 
automatically secure satisfaction or success. So you got those first 2, 
number one, my ability will not provide automatic access to satisfaction 
and success. Number two, my opportunity will not provide access to 
satisfaction or success. 
 
But number 3: Please write this down. My adversity cannot withhold my 
access to satisfaction and success. That’s so important. He said here, 
 
…the race is not always to the swift and it’s not always to the strong… 
 
And the reality is, is that though you may be weak and though you may have 
dealt with hardships and though you may have failed and though your life 
may have gotten off track and though life may not be the way you wanted it 
to be, your adversity cannot keep you, it cannot prevent you from finding 
satisfaction and success; cause many times life’s greatest achievements 
come from those who would seem to be most limited and most unlikely to 
succeed. See that is such an important concept, is that life seems unfair 
because of unpredictable challenges, the issue is not who can avoid the 
challenges, the problems and the troubles of life, the issue is who can 
engage them and instead of sitting around saying, “Life is so bad.” “Life 
is so unfair.” “Life is no good.” “Life stinks!” instead I begin to say, 
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you know what? I can make a difference with my life and that’s when it 
begins to change, because while life is unfair, even in the midst of the 
unfairness of life, I can begin to achieve success. 
 
So that bring me to the 3rd thing that we see today and that we engage and 
that is not only that while life seems unfair, that life seems unfair 
because of it’s unavoidable outcome and that life seems unfair because of 
its unpredictable challenges. 
 
But when life seems unfair there are often UNEXPECTED SURPRISES. Sometimes 
when everything in life seems unfair you will be surprised to discover 
what will happen when you with faith and a new perspective begin to take 
life by the horns, as though it were, and to live life. And sometimes the 
sweetest nectar of life is found in some of the deepest crevices of life. 
And sometimes the greatest achievements in life come out of some of the 
hardest adversities of live and as long as you keep living and squeezing 
the best out of every day, whether it’s a good day or a bad day, you’ll be 
amazed how soon you won’t be worried about whether or not life is fair, 
but instead you’ll be saying life is fine, it’s fine, it’s worth living 
because I engage the adversities of my life. You see when I change my 
perspective in everything else in my world and suddenly I begin to live 
life with a sense of real satisfaction. 
 
I don’t know if anybody in this room knows the name Charlotte Elliot, her 
name is not very prominent, it is not very well knows. She was a young 
lady who lived a very frustrated life. As a child, growing up in a 
Christian home, her desire was for her life to count for God. She wanted 
to be used in some significant way to help others, but the difficulty in 
Charlotte Elliot’s life was that she was faced with a childhood disease 
that left her in a wheelchair and all of her life was a constant reminder 
of her limitations. She had a brother who had the same heartbeat to help 
others and who became a pastor and he grew a rather large church and his 
church was successful, but Charlotte continued to struggle with feelings 
of defeat and of frustration and of failure in life and one day her 
pastor, Caesar Milan came to visit her and to pray with her and when he 
was there she just sort of spilled her guts and said, “I just hate my life 
and my life is of no account and what can God ever do with me?” Caesar 
Milan, being a very wise man urged her to stop focusing on her limitations 
and to give herself to God just as she was. Charlotte began to pray about 
that. Fourteen years went by, a lot of ups and a lot of downs, but one 
night Charlotte Elliot wrote a poem and that poem was put to music. It’s a 
song that is called, Just As I Am. And even for those of you who do not 
have strong religious backgrounds in your life, you know this song. That 
is you know this song if you’ve ever seen a Billy Graham Crusade, because 
since 1949 there’s never been a Billy Graham Crusade where at the hour of 
decision they did not sing the song,: 
 
      Just as I am without one plea 
      But that Thy blood was shed for me, 
      Oh Lamb of God, I come to Thee! 
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That song has been used time and time and time again for millions of 
people to come to faith in Jesus Christ and came out of the life of a 
young lady who felt like life was so unfair till she began to present 
herself just as she was to God. He brother later wrote: 
 
In the course of a long ministry I hope I’ve been permitted to see some 
proof of my labor. But I feel that far more has been done by the single 
hymn of my sister Charlotte, Just As I Am, than anything I’ve ever done in 
my life. Ladies and gentlemen life isn’t fair. If you don’t know that by 
now it’s time for you to learn, but let me say this to you that while life 
is unfair God is good and the greatest thing that you can ever discover in 
life is the secret of satisfaction is not making life fair it’s hooking 
your life to God and His purpose and beginning to live for that purpose 
every single day. Yes, death is unavoidable and some of life’s challenges 
are just so unpredictable they just come and they mess everything up. But 
through it all I can find that there are some unexpected surprises when I 
come to God and say, “Lord, dissatisfied, disheartened and broken I give 
my life to You.” I trust some of you will do that today, because that may 
be why you are living such a dissatisfied life. It’s not found anywhere 
but in Christ Jesus. 


